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May 23, 2022 

Lucie Peoples, Attorney 
McAngus Goudelock & Courie PLLC
10 Brook Street, Suite 200 
Asheville, NC  28803 

RE:   City of Hickory (Plaintiff) vs. Neill Grading and Construction Company, 
Inc., Dane Construction, Inc., and Western Wood Structures, Inc. 
Preliminary Report – Attorney Work Product 

CASE #: 22-CVS-804 (North Carolina, Catawba County, Superior Court) 
FORCON CASE #:  NC22003-1 

Dear Attorney Peoples:

As Counsel for Neill Grading and Construction Company, Inc. (Neill), you have requested that I 
(Dara Thomas, P.E., a FORCON International Corporation (FORCON) Professional Forensic 
Structural Engineer), provide services as an Expert and prepare a Preliminary Report on this 
matter.  The purpose of the report is to express my opinions, to-date, about the catastrophic 
failure of the Iconic Arches at the City Walk Project, Hickory, NC.   

BACKGROUND INFORMATION

The Iconic Arches over the Pedestrian Bridge (also known as the Rudy Wright Bridge) portion of 
the Project were completed and opened to the public in approximately December of 2021.  The 
Arches were constructed of GluLam wood components, steel plates, bolts and guy wires, which 
were positioned from the apex of the Arch to concrete bases on the sides of the bridge.  The 
Pedestrian Bridge is located between the NCDOT Main Avenue Bridge, and a railroad bridge 
known as Norfolk Southern bridge.  All three bridges cross over NC Highway 127.  On the next 
page is a photo of the Bridges and Arches sometime after completion, but prior to the collapse.  
The photo was obtained from the Hickory Daily Record article dated February 18, 2022 and was 
taken by Robert C. Reed.  

In the early morning hours of February 18, 2022, the Iconic Arches collapsed to the north side 
and came to rest on the Main Avenue Bridge.  Some debris fell between the Pedestrian Bridge 
and the Main Avenue Bridge, onto NC Hwy 127 below.  On the next page is a photo taken after 
the collapse.  This photo was received from Neill. 
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